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Minutes of the meeting of Suffolk County Council held on 19 March 2015 at 2.00 p.m. in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
Councillor Christopher Hudson– Chairman of the County Council

	Councillors Present:


	Sarah Adams, Jenny Antill, Helen Armitage, Nick Barber, Sonia Barker, Trevor Beckwith, Mark Bee, Peter Beer, Peter Bellfield, Kathy Bole, Michael Bond, Tony Brown, Stephen Burroughes, David Busby, Lisa Chambers, Terry Clements, Kim Cook,  Janet Craig, Mark Ereira, Mary Evans, John Field, James Finch, Jessica Fleming, Julian Flood, Sandra Gage, Peter Gardiner, Mandy Gaylard, Tony Goldson, Michael Gower, Derek Hackett, Matthew Hicks, Beccy Hopfensperger, David Hudson, Leonard Jacklin, Gordon Jones, Richard Kemp, Michael Ladd, Inga Lockington, Sandy Martin, Guy McGregor, Bill Mountford, Alan Murray, David Nettleton, Graham Newman, Colin Noble, Patricia O'Brien, Penny Otton, Caroline Page, Keith Patience, Bert Poole, Chris Punt, Bill Quinton, Andrew Reid, Brian Riley, David Ritchie, Bryony Rudkin, John Sayers, Stephen Searle, Reg Silvester, Richard Smith MVO, Colin Spence, Joanna Spicer, Sarah Stamp, Jane Storey, Julia Truelove, James Waters, Robert Whiting and David Wood




67. Thought for the Day
Council received a thought for the day from Mr Terry Hunt, Editor of the East Anglian Daily Times and Ipswich Evening Star and this year’s Chairman of the Suffolk Agricultural Association.
68. Chairman’s Announcements
Death of former County Councillors

The Chairman informed the Council of the death of the following former County Councillors:

Leslie Warmington died in February 2015.  Leslie was a County Councillor for the Clare Division from June 2001 to May 2005 and served as a member of the Sustainable Suffolk Theme Panel and Overview and Scrutiny Committees. 

John Goldsmith died on 6 March 2015. He had been the Conservative County Councillor for the Kessingland and Southwold Division from 1 May 1997 until 2 May 2013 when he stood down. During his time in office he had served on several committees, including Rights of Way, Roads and Transport Scrutiny, Development Control and Regulatory. The Chairman referred to the affectionate regard councillors had for ‘Wiggy’ and informed them of a forthcoming Service of Thanksgiving at Blythburgh Church on Friday 27 March 2015 at 2.30 pm which they may wish to attend.
[The Council stood for a minute’s silence]
Winner in National Autistic Society’s Autism Professional Awards.

The Chairman was pleased to announce that Suffolk’s County Inclusive Resource was one of three schemes shortlisted as a finalist in the Award for Inspirational Education Provision – Other Education provider category in the National Autistic Society’s Autism Professionals Awards 2015. He reported that the judges said the team won because they showed willingness to embrace new ways of working in order to increase provision for those on the autism spectrum and described the service as an ‘amazing resource’ with over 900 pupils helped.

The Chairman and Council applauded representatives of the 24 staff team members on their achievement and recognition at the Autism Professionals Awards. The representatives were: Jennie Allkins, Amanda Firmin, Jenny Fisher, Zowie Loomes, Rolf Marschalek, Sharon Ungless, Derek Warne, Ian Wickson, Nanette Yarham and Jan Welsh.
69. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Peter Byatt, James Crossley, John Goodwin, Gary Green and Andrew Stringer.
70. Declarations of Interests and Dispensations
Councillor Len Jacklin declared a Local Non-Pecuniary Interest in Agenda Item 8 - Motion 2 on the Third crossing at Lowestoft, by virtue of the fact that he was an active member of the Waveney community lobbying for a third crossing.
Councillor Len Jacklin declared a Local Non-Pecuniary Interest in Agenda Item 8 – Motion 3 on staff working time, by virtue of the fact that he was a member of Unison and the GMB.

Councillor Len Jacklin declared a Local Non-Pecuniary Interest in Agenda Item 10 - Amendments to the Council’s Constitution, by virtue of the fact that he was a non-executive Director of EFMS.
71. Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 12 February 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
The Chairman took the remainder of the Agenda in the order below:

72. Public Questions
The Chairman introduced Agenda Item 7 and confirmed that, in accordance with Rule 28.2 of the Council’s Rules of Procedure (Part 2 of the Constitution), one public question had been received. The questioner, Mrs Wheeler, was asked to read out her question which was responded to by Councillor Lisa Chambers.  Mrs Wheeler then asked a supplementary question. A copy of the questions and answers can be found at Appendix 1 to these minutes.
73. Police and Crime Commissioner
The Chairman introduced Agenda Item 6 and welcomed Tim Passmore, the Suffolk Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) to the meeting together with Gareth Wilson, the Acting Chief Constable.

The PCC addressed the Council and referred to his primary role as a budget holder, setting the precept for policing in Suffolk, which had been put up for the first time in three years. He also referred to his duty to hold the Chief Constable to account for operational matters, which he considered he did in a candid, persistent and robust way.  The PCC emphasised that collaborative work was a central theme in the face of significant budgetary reductions and referred to the need for the policing budget to be reduced by £20 million over the next 5 years. He paid tribute to the Acting Chief Constable and his team for delivering extra policing and remaining one of the best performing forces in the country, and referred to the changing pattern of crime and said he would be announcing new initiatives to reflect this. 

The Police and Crime Commissioner provided an overview of achievements during 2014 and his priorities for the coming year.  Among the achievements he referred to the Constabulary moving towards zero based budgeting, a comprehensive estates review and a a good track record of Constabulary collaboration including health and community safety.  His future priorities included a commitment to safer neighbourhood teams, a focus on mental health, evidence based policing, improved information sharing, roads policing, economic crime unit and £700k community safety grant, commissioning of victims services and a long term commitment to Lighthouse Women’s Aid.  He concluded by stressing his commitment to take forward the recommendations from the UCS qualitative research report on domestic abuse and the need for further collaboration on action plans.

Gareth Wilson, the Acting Chief Constable gave a short presentation on the local policing model.
There was an opportunity for councillors to ask questions.  In response it was confirmed that new technology was enabling officers to work more flexibly to write up incident reports, access more information and improve prioritisation of resources including protecting vulnerable people; A19 retirements were a mandated option and contingency arrangements were in place where these occurred; staff were appropriately trained to deal with operational issues which may lead to mental threat or risk and supported to deal with issues arising; the work of PCSO’s was highly regarded but the numbers may change as a result of service redesign; the rise in the precept was to enable the police to deliver improvements in policing and a referendum to increase the precept further would have been costly to do. 
The Chairman thanked the Police and Crime Commissioner and the Acting Chief Constable for their input and answering questions from councillors.
74. Motions

In accordance with Rule 3.1, four Motions were received. Each Motion was debated and considered in turn.
Motion 1 - proposed by Councillor Julian Flood and seconded by Councillor Derek Hackett

“The Councillors’ claimed expenses page on the SCC website should be amended and improved to increase transparency and accessibility. It should also include all training, liaison, consultation and conference costs for each councillor to enable the public to see that their money is being well spent and by whom.”

In proposing the Motion, Councillor Julian Flood advocated that the cost of democracy should be kept down so that the public can be assured that the council understands their concerns. In speaking on the matter, Councillor Flood said he had paid for himself to attend the CCN conference as he thought it wrong to use public money to pay for it.  He wanted councillors to be responsible and be prepared to defend what money is spent on.
In responding to the Motion, Councillor Bee referred to published information on allowances paid to councillors which was regularly updated and that the Council complied with the local government transparency code.  Councillor Bee commented that the Council also paied for training and conference attendance which was a small in relation to the total cost and although he confirmed it would be possible to provide the information for each councillor, he considered this would require additional bureaucracy and administration and did not therefore support the motion.
[During this item, the meeting was adjourned between 3.10 and 3.44 due to an emergency evacuation of the building.]

Councillor David Wood proposed an amendment that the Constitution Working Party consider the matter on board and give an overview to Council. Councillor Busby seconded the amendment.

On a vote being taken on the amendment, 12 councillors voted for the amendment, 44 councillors voted against and there were 12 abstentions.  
On a vote being taken on the motion, 21 councillors voted for, 37 councillors voted against and there were 8 abstentions. Therefore the motion was lost.

Decision:  The Council agreed not to make changes to the way councillor expense information is published.
Reason for Decision:  The majority of councillors did not support the motion.
Alternative options:  Council could have agreed the motion.
Declarations of interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were given
Motion 2 – Proposed by Councillor Bill Mountford and seconded by Councillor Bert Poole

“Before proceeding further with any bid for the construction of a third crossing of Lake Lothing in Lowestoft, this council will re-examine the findings of the WSP Report, taking into consideration costs for compensation and land acquisition not included in the report. This council will only then be in a position to make a comparison of the merits and consequences of the two possible crossing locations with respect for, and taking into consideration, the needs and wishes of the people of Lowestoft.”

In proposing the motion, Councillor Bill Mountford referred to the Cabinet decision about the WSP report and the strong public feeling at a meeting in Lowestoft and urged the Council to listen and respect their views.
Comments from councillors referred to traffic congestion, additional housing development in the area, the technical and legal difficulties of building a crossing in different locations, which body should be responsible for taking forward the development.

Councillor Len Jacklin proposed and Councillor Sonia Barker seconded the following amendment to the motion:

Before proceeding further with any bid for the construction of a third crossing of Lake Lothing in Lowestoft, this Council will re-examine the findings of the WSP report, taking into consideration costs for compensation and land acquisition not included in the report.  This council will reassess the economic benefits and costs of the two possible crossing locations, including the assumptions based on figures provided by ABP, and, taking into consideration and respecting the needs and wishes of the people of Lowestoft, prepare a more robust and viable case for a central crossing, in order to secure the support of New Anglia LEP for this scheme.

Councillor Bill Mountford accepted the amendment to the motion.
On speaking to the amendment, Councillors Jacklin and Barker claimed that major factors had not been included in the report such as the soundness of the quayside and its impact on costs, the inadequacy of consultation with business, traffic flow, lost employment and giving the opinions of single stakeholder’s undue weight.
Councillor Mark Bee referred to the money generated to the local economy by ABP and the jobs dependant on windfarms.  He emphasised that there was no need for the County Council to spend more money as the Chancellor had announced a further £2m was coming from government to consider a wider and more ambitious scheme and encouraged support to the LEP to take it forward.
Comments from councillors stressed the importance of reducing the town’s congestion, seeking the best possible crossing taking account of traffic data, redirecting traffic to make the bascule bridge for local traffic only and making a robust case for a crossing.   In relation to the LEP, councillor’s queried its role and commented on the lack of democratic accountability.  It was emphasised that viable scheme needed to be developed with the relevant landowners and that this was something that the council was not in a position to take forward.

On a vote being taken, 33 councillors voted for, 36 councillors voted against and there were 0 abstentions. Therefore the motion was lost.

Decision:  The Council agreed not to re-examine the findings of the WSP report as proposed in the amended motion.
Reason for Decision:  The majority of councillors did not support the motion.
Alternative options:  Council could have agreed the motion.
Declarations of interest:  Declarations received are as recorded in Minute 70 above.
Dispensations:  None were given.
Motion 3 – Proposed by Councillor Sandy Martin and seconded by Councillor Sarah Adams

“This Council supports the rights of workers to be protected under the obligations of the Working Time Regulations which ensure they are not forced to work on average more than 48 hours a week.

To that end this Council resolves to amend its procurement procedures to specify that contracts will rule out the use by any organisation of employees who have been encouraged to waive their rights under the regulations.”

In proposing the motion, Councillor Sandy Martin referred to some examples of residents who were reliant on home carers and faced issues such as multiple carers, tired carers, carers turning up late.  He also referred to carers recruited from Romania, now living in filthy, cramped accommodation, having to pay the cost of travel to and from appointments and for appointments being made too close to allow for adequate travel time between, and being pressured to reduce time spent with residents and being required by their employer to opt out of the maximum 48 hour working week.  Councillor Martin pointed out that private companies were not subject to scrutiny and that residents had praised the carers concerned, but advocated that the Council could show its care and support by supporting the motion.
Councillors commenting on the motion referred to the need to ensure residents get the best care possible, protect employees from coercion to waive their rights, press for outcomes focussed care, reconnect with communities and get people out of the health care system and protect vulnerable people from being taken advantage.  Further comments referred to the opportunities care work provided for young people to gain experience and potentially convert to other roles such as social workers.
Councillors were supportive of the need for compassion and to make the Care Quality Commission aware of any concerns about individual providers.  Members also referred to personal preference for working more than 48 hours a week and for live in carers, arrangements for monitoring customer satisfaction and reference was made to the current procurement for new home care arrangements.
Councillor Jenny Antill spoke of the protection UK workers already have under County Council contracts.  Where the Council becomes aware of the working time directive not being met, it will take action and employees have a legal remedy against their employer. She continued that there are public procurement rules for public contracts and that the Council encouraged good working practice and could not engage contractors who broke the law.

Councillor Mountford proposed and Councillor Hackett proposed an amendment 

“This Council supports the rights of workers to be protected under the obligations of the Working Time Regulations which ensure that are not forced to work on average more than 48 hours a week.
To that end this Council resolves to amend its procurement procedures to specify that contracts will rule out the use by any organisation of employees who have been effectively coerced to waive their rights under the regulations.”
Councillor Martin accepted the amendment to the motion.
On a vote being taken, 31 councillors voted for, 37 councillors voted against and there were 0 abstentions. Therefore the motion was lost.

Decision:  The Council agreed to reject the motion.
Reason for Decision:  The majority of councillors did not support the motion.
Alternative options:  Members could have accepted the motion.
Declarations of interest:  Declarations received are as recorded in Minute 70 above.

Dispensations:  None were given.
Motion 4 proposed by Councillor Guy McGregor and seconded by Councillor Richard Smith MVO

“This Council, noting that it is the intention of EDF to build another Nuclear Power Station adjacent to Sizewell B and that the indications are that this will be, at least, a £16 Billion Civil Engineering Project with Construction Phase of, at least, 10 years calls upon Suffolk County Council to redouble its efforts to ensure that Suffolk gains significant Community and long term Infrastructure Benefits arising from this Project which is of Key Strategic Importance to the UK.”
In proposing the motion, Councillor Guy McGregor referred to the history of significant projects the Council had been involved in to protect Suffolk’s rivers, coastline and countryside.  He referred to the vast scale and impact of a new powerstation at Sizewell and stressed the importance of the Council being bold in securing benefits to Suffolk in terms of transport, skills agenda and appropriately resourced by officers. 
Comments from councillors included suggestions to promote the opportunities in different forums as well as with residents and businesses.  Several references were made to the contribution a project of this scale could make to inspire and raise attainment and increase skills, expertise in science and technology with EDF and other employers, encourage apprenticeships, strengthen local training and provision of support for redeployment for unemployed people and low paid workers. Other comments referred to the supply chain, impact on the area of outstanding natural beauty, environmental impact, tourism and residents and potential legacy for Suffolk. Reference was also made to roads infrastructure and rail and bus services and the support EDF had given publically to the 4 villages bypass, and from the LEP and the government on improvements to mitigate any adverse impact.  Councillors also commented on the need to have a strong officer support team and a suggestion was made that the Leader of the Council should give consideration to having a Cabinet Member specifically responsible for a Sizewell C project.
One councillor considered that motions to Council should be supported by officer reports and did not support the government’s energy policy with regard to nuclear power.

Councillor Mountford proposed and Councillor Bert Poole seconded an amendment to the motion.

Councillor McGregor did not accept the amendment.

On a vote being taken on the amendment, 8 councillors voted for, 38 councillors voted against and there were 10 abstentions. Therefore the amendment was lost.

On a vote on the substantive motion, 51 councillors voted for, 3 councillors voted against and there were 0 abstentions. Therefore the motion was carried.
[During this item, the Chairman left the meeting at 5.36 p.m. and the Vice Chairman took the chair for the remainder of the meeting]

Decision:  The Council agreed, by a majority vote that, 
“This Council, noting that it is the intention of EDF to build another Nuclear Power Station adjacent to Sizewell B and that the indications are that this will be, at least, a £16 Billion Civil Engineering Project with Construction Phase of, at least, 10 years calls upon Suffolk County Council to redouble its efforts to ensure that Suffolk gains significant Community and long term Infrastructure Benefits arising from this Project which is of Key Strategic Importance to the UK.”

Reason for Decision:  The majority of councillors supported the motion.

Alternative options: The council could have agreed the following amendment proposed by Councillor Bill Mountford and seconded by Councillor Bert Poole.

“This Council, noting that it is the intention of EDF to build another Nuclear Power Station adjacent to Sizewell B and that the indications are that this will be at least a £16 billion civil engineering project with construction phase of at least 10 years calls upon Suffolk County Council to redouble its efforts and ensure that Suffolk gains significant Community and long term infrastructure benefits arising from the project which is of key strategic importance to the UK and that these benefits should be in place prior to the commencement of construction work.”

Declarations of interest:  None were received.

Dispensations:  None were given.

[Council stood adjourned from 6:15 to 6:22 p.m.]
75. Pay Statement 2015/16
Council considered a report at Agenda Item 9 ‘Pay Statement 2015/16’ by the Director of Resource Management which sought the Council’s approval to the proposed statement. 
In introducing the report, Councillor Jenny Antill referred to the further reduction in the ratio of the Chief Executive’s salary to that of the median earner in the Council which was now at 1:6.  She also referred to one further amendment which would need to be made when the pension fund contributions banding for fire-fighters was known.

Decision:  The Council agreed unanimously by a show of hands to 

a)
approve the Pay Statement for 2015/16 and

b)
authorised the Director of Resource Management to amend the Pay Statement to take account of the pension contributions banding for the Fire-fighters Pension Schemes, when known.  
Reason for Decision:  Council agreed the pay statement 2015/16 or publication.
Alternative options:  None were considered.
Declarations of interest:  None were declared.
Dispensations:  None were given.
76. Amendments to the Council’s Constitution
Council considered a report at Agenda Item 10 ‘Amendments to the County Council’s Constitution’ by the Director for Resource Management which set out proposals from the Constitution Working Party.
In introducing the report, Councillor Mark Bee referred to some amendments in the report to ensure consistency and grammatical accuracy as follows: 

On page 32 under recommendation 2 d) the shareholder group will be a ‘group holding company’ (rather than ‘group company’) and should be consistent in any mention throughout the report and in Appendix 2. 
On page 45 under Suffolk Pension Board paragraph 1 b) and page 50, paragraph 12 b) should read ‘secure the effective and efficient governance and administration of the LGPS of the Suffolk Pension Fund.

On page 45 under paragraph 2, and page 50 paragraph 13 the text should read ‘The Pension Board is to effectively and efficiently comply with the code’, deleting the words ‘will ensure it’.

On page 46 paragraph 5, and page 51 paragraph 16 should read ‘The Pension Board shall have access to the County Council, Pension Fund Committee, or any other body or officer that it considers appropriate, in order to fulfil its obligations. 
Decision:  The Council agreed by a majority show of hands 
a) The amendments to the report as referred to by Councillor Bee above;


b) the arrangements for the Speed Limit Cases Panel set out in Paragraph 13;

c) that use of the current prioritising procedure for claims to modify the definitive map and statement continues with the adoption of the measures outlined (Paragraph 17);

d) the proposals with regard to the amendment and publication of the Council’s Procurement Rules and associated measures (Paragraph 32 and Appendix 1);

e) the establishment of a “Suffolk County Council Shareholder Group” and a “Group Holding Company” for EFMS, Concertus, Opus and any other appropriate business in order to support the growth and development of these companies (Paragraph 60 and Appendix 2);

f) with regard to a Pension Board for the Local Government Pension Scheme, to adopt the additions to the Constitution set out in Appendix 3 and Appendix 4, and that the Rules of Procedure set out in Appendix 5 are recommended for adoption to the Pension Board when it first meets (Paragraph 74);

g) to authorise the Monitoring Officer to make the necessary changes to the Constitution, where appropriate.

Reason for Decision:  The majority of councillors supported the recommendations and accepted the technical changes proposed. 
Alternative options:  None were considered.
Declarations of interest:  Declarations received are as recorded in Minute 70 above.

Dispensations:  None were given
77. Cabinet Member Reports and Questions
The Council received the reports by each Cabinet Member at Agenda Item 11.  
Following a question from Councillor Sandy Martin, on the proposal of the Chairman, it was agreed by a consensus of those present that the questions to Cabinet Members could be responded to by e-mail and reasonable opportunity given for Councillors asking the original question to ask a supplementary question arising which the Cabinet member would also respond to by e-mail.

Councillor Guy McGregor expressed his dissatisfaction with this approach and was overruled by the Chairman.

Appendix 2 includes questions submitted and the responses given.

The meeting closed at 6.30 p.m.
Chairman

Appendix 1

Public Questions

The following questions and answers were given at the County Council meeting on 19 March 2015.

Question 1 to Councillor Lisa Chambers from Julie Wheeler, Parent and representative of 'Stop SEN closures in Suffolk' Campaign

“The proposal and subsequent consultation period for the de-commissioning of Suffolk's Specialist Support Centres (SSCs) was halted on 11th February by Paul Senior. His letter states that the proposal should only have been deployed for the use of 'professionals' and 'interested parties' and not for a 'wider audience'. 

I am a parent of a child in an SSC who is extremely concerned about the outcome of any proposal to do with SEN cut backs. Parents and carers of children who are affected by these proposals are 'stakeholders' and should not be excluded at any time before, during or after the proposal and consultation process. 

What guarantees can you give that will ensure full transparency and inclusion with the revised proposal?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“Improving the education of children with special educational needs (SEN) is a key priority for the Council.

The SSC consultation process began in February and was halted to allow further work to be carried out to refine the proposals for the benefit of SSC children and their parents and carers. 

Any future consultation processes for this area of focus will be co-produced with families and key stakeholders to allow the maximum parent and family engagement to shape and design the proposals further. The intention is to ensure that future decisions will be determined by the needs of the children and families.”
Supplementary Question from Mrs Wheeler

“I am so pleased to hear fully co-produced process from proposal development to the end of the consultation period, so how many meetings are going to be held, what are the dates, who will be invited and how do I get my invite to participate in these meetings?”
Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“I am afraid I do not have dates here with me this afternoon, but what I can do is ensure that you are part of that process and I will ensure that officers contact you after the meeting to arrange that.”
Appendix 2
COUNTY COUNCIL – 19 March 2015 

Cabinet Members reports and questions 
Council on 19 March 2015 agreed that councillor questions to Cabinet Members would be answered by e-mail, and that councillor’s asking the original question may also ask a supplementary question which would also be responded to by e-mail.

Question 1 to Councillor Lisa Chambers from Councillor Guy McGregor

“I request that the appropriate Portfolio Holder advise me what Section 106 Funding (or any equivalent source) is currently available to assist in the provision of additional education facilities at the hugely successful Hartismere High School in Eye which due to its deserved popularity is finding that the current accommodation is inadequate to meet the growing demands for admission”.

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“I can confirm that officers will be pleased to work with Hartismere High School to secure S106 funding.  There are tight restrictions about how we can legitimately secure developer contributions from new development, which is covered in paragraphs 203-206 of the Governments National Planning Policy Framework.  In Suffolk we have adopted the S106 Developers Guide which sets out our approach for securing contributions.  In demonstrating that there is no or limited capacity to accept pupils anticipated to arise from new development within the school catchment area.

We have checked our database which indicates that we do not hold any S106 money for Hartismere School.  However there are major development proposals for up to 290 dwellings currently being promoted in Eye, which offers us the possibility of securing some external funding.  We have already tabled a requirement with the developers and Mid Suffolk District Council that there should be funding for Hartismere School to cope with the pupils arising from the new homes.

We can advise that Mid Suffolk District Council are currently looking to implement a Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) charging schedule during 2015 which is intended to largely replace S106 funding.  We are in discussion with Mid Suffolk over how developer funding for education will operate under the CIL, but it may be the case that if S106 is not the most appropriate funding mechanism then we will need to present a business case to the district for some CIL funds.

An officer meeting was arranged with Hartismere High School on 28 January where this matter was discussed in more detail.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Guy McGregor

“Mid Suffolk are considering an application for 290 houses in Eye, how much would the education S106 be from this development and how would these funds be spent?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“The council’s Development Contributions Manager has been working closely with Mid Suffolk District Council and the scheme promoters to assess the likely impact on local infrastructure and to offer illustrative advice at the pre-application stage on mitigation requirements, which is set out in the attached letter dated 23/04/14.  Advice provided so far is based on 230 dwellings which suggests that up to £911,811 may be available to mitigate impacts on local secondary school provision, but that advice must be strongly caveated in the sense that it is for illustration purposes only and will be subject to detailed negotiations if a planning application is submitted. All developer contributions must be based on the legal tests set out in the National Planning Policy Framework and the CIL 122 Regulations. The underlying principle of securing developer contributions is to mitigate the additional burden that new development places on existing infrastructure and is not to be used to mitigate existing deficiencies or to fund unrelated projects. If CIL replaces S106 for this development at Eye we will need to discuss with Mid Suffolk how funding can be secured for education purposes. 

 

We will continue to work closely with Hartismere High School as the housing proposals at Eye evolve.”

Question 2 to Councillor Graham Newman from Councillor Bert Poole
“I have been told that a road layby, of standard design and specification, will cost around £80,000 to £100,000 to install. A local contractor has quoted me £70 a sq metre; equal to £7000.

Following news that Devon County Council was considering asking residents to fill pot holes and trim roadside hedges and your response of 24 October 2014 to a question asking whether this was possible in Suffolk, do you think it would be practical for powers to be delegated to Parish Councils in Suffolk allowing them to administer small contracts - like picket fences, signs and small laybys - themselves, rather than referring all such highways matters through Suffolk County Council?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

“You cannot simply compare a rate from a local contractor without the benefit of a detailed design that has considered the full implications of providing this type of infrastructure and the issues that may arise during that design process. The estimate quoted by officers was based on knowledge from similar schemes that have previously been subject to some basic feasibility studies and was provided as a guide to the likely cost. It takes into account issues such as land acquisition, extent of layby to be constructed, provision for pedestrians, provision of drainage and underground utility apparatus etc.

As part of the wider programme of improvements in our Highways arrangements we are exploring opportunities to empower town or parish councils to undertake minor maintenance activities which the county council would not be in a position to undertake itself.  

There are several examples of local response schemes in Devon, East Sussex and Hertfordshire to name a few. In fact, the Highways Director for East Sussex was in Suffolk just a couple of weeks ago at a workshop organised by the County Council where we, officers and councillors, heard first-hand the benefits of such an arrangement and also their advice and guidance on the best way to introduce such a scheme. 

The Local Response programme will be supporting the Highways team to develop its community response as part of its broader transformation. We are at the early stages of developing a model, based on the good practice in East Sussex and elsewhere. The intention is to develop a model which will define and communicate effectively the core service provided by the Council through its contract with Kier and have a clear offer of how it will support communities who might want to fund or deliver additional highways services.  The intention is that model will initially be co-produced with local stakeholders in Ipswich and Halesworth building on existing work that is already underway.

This type of scheme would be in addition to service level agreements already in place with district and borough councils across Suffolk for varying maintenance activities in towns and villages, the most comprehensive of which is with Ipswich Borough Council.

As you have suggested in your question – this is unlikely to be about town or parish councils commissioning more major works in the highway from third parties.  This is because town or parish councils are unlikely to have the skills, knowledge or statutory accreditations to design and promote construction work or select fully competent contractors meeting all the requirements for working in the highway.

The proposals will also need to properly ensure that anything we support or encourage communities to undertake should be done in a safe and responsible manner and there is a need to consider issues such as appropriate training. 

I expect this work to develop further this year and will be ensuring local councillors are engaged in the development and planning for such arrangements.”

Supplementary question from Councillor Bert Poole

“Would you please give me a breakdown of the £100k cost of the layby excluding the cost of the land?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

“There is no breakdown for this figure. It was a very approximate overall order of magnitude budget estimate provided by the area highways office. Should there be a desire to progress a layby some initial design would be required to allow an initial estimate to be provided.”

Question 3 to Councillor Graham Newman from Councillor Tony Brown
“There is a missing link in the combined cycle/walking route along the old railway line between east and west Haverhill. Much of this route has been place for many years but despite promises, this important final link has not been completed, making it difficult for residents to the west of Haverhill to cycle into the town.

Given this Council’s commitment to increasing the number of cyclists, please can we have an assurance that this final phase will be completed as a priority?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

“Cycling is an important element of the Council’s transport policy to improve sustainable transport.  A review of the existing cycle network in Haverhill has recently been completed and this has included looking at opportunities to improve the cycle network.  This information will be available for discussion soon and once completed a cycle map will be produced for Haverhill.

In respect of the link you are particularly referring to, improvement of this has been considered and some ecological and topographical issues identified.  

The viaduct is not under SCC ownership and, although there is a County Wildlife Site along the verges, officers believe that a 2m route across the viaduct could be agreed with the Borough Council.  

Once over the viaduct there is a significant slope down to Bumpstead Rd, this would need to be reduced to make it a safe and signed access for cycling.  

Following a topographic survey of this route an order has been placed with Kier MG to investigate the extent of land take required to provide a safe cycle ramp at this location, it should be borne in mind that this land is not currently designated as highway. The order to Kier will also need to investigate a link from the bottom of the ramp to the east side of Bumpstead Rd.  This work will also produce a preliminary scheme design and early indications are that works would require the removal of all trees and vegetation in the area.  

Delivery of improvements to this cycle link will depend on the outcome of the study and design, taking into account environmental impacts and cost. Once more information is available, officers will meet with Haverhill councillors to discuss.”  

Supplementary question from Councillor Tony Brown

“Many thanks for your very comprehensive answer, unfortunately I was referring as in my question to the east – west cycle route, (what you refer to in your answer is the longer term plan to provide a North /south extension).

My question is about the route of the old railway line that goes from the west town park all the way through the centre of Haverhill through to east town park it is about 2 miles long and is very well used, the only problem is that there is a about a 100 metre stretch to the west of Howe road that is unfinished, this acts as a barrier to pedestrians and cyclists that want to use the route, especially the people that live in the west of Haverhill.

The section is around a 100 metres long, it is flat and level but covered in scrub and tatty bushes, I understand that the council  now owns the land and has some money put aside (section 106, I think) to complete the work, Suzanne Buck told me two years ago when I was first elected that the only thing that was needed before commencement was planning permission for the proposed lighting, myself and Anne Gower have chased this over the last two years but there does not seem to be any real progress, I did ask Suzanne by e-mail a few weeks ago about the progress of the scheme but  I have had no reply to date that is why I have asked the question at Council.”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

I have checked on the status of this scheme as requested, there remain two unresolved items at present.

1. The SCC legal team are in negotiation with St Edmundsbury regarding the dedication of the land as highway. 

2. The ecology team are to refresh their analysis re the impact of any construction on the railway line wildlife site/ local nature reserve (there are potential issues with the provision of lighting and the impact of bats in the area).

In the meantime an order has been placed with KMG to progress the detailed design work. We are awaiting an update on the position of this task within the KMG workstack. While the task itself does seem to be relatively straight forward the area is a valuable wildlife corridor and we therefore need to ensure any construction work is undertaken with due car and consideration. 

The details of the local nature reserve if required, as below

http://www.lnr.naturalengland.org.uk/Special/lnr/lnr_details.asp?C=0&N=&ID=948
Question4 to Councillor Graham Newman from Councillor David Hudson
“Well maintained roads go hand in hand with economic growth and one of the County Council's Corporate Priorities is to increase economic growth.

In view of the fact that less money is being channelled through the County Council and more and more money is being channelled through the LEPs - including money that this council has paid to them - surely it makes sense that the LEPS should commit funding to road maintenance?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

“The LEP have provided significant funding to support local transport infrastructure which in turn is supporting economic growth. Bury St Edmunds eastern relief road and the Beccles southern relief road being notable examples.  
And of course, just yesterday the Chancellor announced that Suffolk is to receive £4million to drive forward two vital highway infrastructure projects through the New Anglia LEP. 

In terms of roads maintenance and your question in particular, I understand that the Local Growth Fund, the source of capital funding for LEPs, does not include a share of the money allocated to local authorities in the block grant for capital highways maintenance. It is possible for LEPs to bid for local growth funding for maintenance schemes that support growth but these have not formed part of NALEP’s current growth deal. It’s not possible to use LGF money for routine maintenance purposes because this is a wholly capital funding stream.”
There was no supplementary question.
Question 5 to Councillor Alan Murray from Councillor Derek Hackett
“The term “bed blocker” is used extensively to describe vulnerable hospital patients who through no fault of their own are not well enough to go home. It is a term which demeans the elderly and deprives them of basic dignity. Will this Council exert influence over health boards to stop this unfair, derogatory and discriminatory term from being used?”

Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

“Bed Blocker is a pejorative term. It is not a phrase that demonstrates respect and dignity which is a value we champion. The official terminology for people that are medically fit and no longer need to remain in hospital is “Delayed Transfer of Care” and this is widely used by professionals across the health and care system. “Bed blockers” is not a phrase that should be used and staff in Adult and Community Services always challenge this in partnership forums in which they are engaged.”

There was no supplementary question.
Question 6 to Councillor Alan Murray from Councillor Inga Lockington
“When was the contract for Suffolk Independent Living Support which your Councillor report is referring to put in place and how many customers has it supported?”

Answer from Councillor Alan Murray

“The block contract with Suffolk Independent Living, which managed the administration of a client’s personal budget, ran from September 2007 until December 2014. At the close of the contract around 600 people were receiving direct support packages from SIL; providing support with employing personal carers and managing payrolls in the main. In addition SIL operated an advice line which took around 500 calls per month. 

The council and national policy is one of choice, personalisation and support with direct payments making sure that the diverse range of needs is met. We have worked with SILs and customers over the past two years and officers continue to work with SILs to ensure that there is no adverse impact.

Customers can now choose to have SILs continue to manage their direct payment on a case by case cost.  Alternatively they can spend their support money with a provider of choice which may include Suffolk Family Carers, Age UK or the Suffolk Coalition of Disabled People amongst a range of organisations, or they can manage the support and administration of their care for themselves.”

There was no supplementary question.

Question 7 to Councillor Lisa Chambers from Councillor Peter Gardiner
“Suffolk One has to make a £2 million saving by September this year, and is cutting courses and at least 20 teaching staff in order to achieve that.  This is at least partly because a loan they had for building Suffolk One has been called in.  What is SCC doing to support them?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“The need for savings at Suffolk One is caused by reduced funding per pupil, a slower than expected growth in pupil numbers, and the lack of start-up funding from central government.

Suffolk One has a loan with the local authority, which was agreed by the school when it opened. This loan has not been called in. Indeed, the Local Authority has agreed an interest freeze to support Suffolk One though this difficult period, and this has saved them over £100,000 per year.

Since Suffolk One’s inception, officers from the council have worked closely with the leadership team at Suffolk One to provide support and expertise in its early years.  This has included specialist curriculum and education adviser time; financial advice and support and advice from senior officers regarding strategy and in their discussions with the funding agency. 

Over the last twelve months, the level of support and advocacy has increased.  Sue Cook as Director has overseen this work and nominated an Assistant Director to lead on the overall support programme, working alongside other key senior colleagues.  This team have met regularly with the Principal and his team at Suffolk One, acted as advocate with the Funding Agency, and provided a range of practical support.  

Officers have also supported One in their discussions with the Department of Education to find a sustainable way forward for this successful provider.  

Finally, the Council has also indicated that subject to partners working together to find a sustainable solution, we would be willing to provide further support regarding this outstanding loan”

There was no supplementary question.

Question 8 to Councillor Jenny Antill from Councillor Mandy Gaylard
“As planning permission has been granted to turn part of the former County Hall into a new registry office, can the Portfolio Holder please tell me when this project is planned to start and be completed?”

Answer from Councillor Jenny Antill
 
“The planning permission for a wedding room and registrar office at part of the former County Hall premises was a speculative application by a private developer.  SCC has indicated its willingness to consider a move to this location in exchange for its current site on the basis that there is no cost to SCC or the people of Suffolk.  SCC requirements to replace all services current in its Grimwade Street premises have been given to the developer but to date no firm proposals have been put forward to SCC.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Mandy Gaylard

“The former County Hall is a grade 2 listed building and is on the Ipswich Borough Council list of the as one of the buildings most at risk.  The residents of my division and concerned individuals and heritage societies in Ipswich are keen to see the building restored and back into use.  I would suggest that you need to be more proactive in your approach to this issue.  When will you engage with partners and stakeholders about the future of the Old County Hall and in particular the part of it that has planning permission for a registry office?”

Response from Councillor Jenny Antill

“As soon as firm proposals are put to us.”

Question 9 to Councillor Graham Newman from Councillor Kathy Bole
“How many fixed penalty notices have been issued by this authority for road works that have not met the legal requirement to send a notice of their intentions to all statutory consultees?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

“I can provide Councillor Bole with a breakdown of the figures which show ‘Utility’ Fixed Penalty Notices and ‘SCC Own works’ Fixed Penalty Notices separately. We don’t strictly issue FPNs on our own works but they do count towards the performance indicator information. 

The Authority has issued 4,392 notices for utilities from 1 April 2012 – 28 February 2015.”

	FIXED PENALTY NOTICE ISSUED 1 APRIL 2012 - 28 FEBRUARY 2015 FOR UTILITIES ONLY

	
	

	Row Labels
	Count of Description

	2012
	1119

	2013
	1247

	2014
	1871

	2015
	155

	Grand Total
	4392


	1 APRIL 2012 - 28 FEBRUARY 2015 - SCC OWN SHADOW FPNS
	 

	Row Labels
	Count of OFFENCE DESCRIPTION 

	2012
	1721

	2013
	1441

	2014
	1276

	2015
	190

	Grand Total
	4628

	
	
	


There was no supplementary question.
Question 10 to Councillor Lisa Chambers from Councillor Bryony Rudkin
“Can Councillor Chambers tell us whether there is any intention to close the Kingsfield Pupil Referral Unit?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

 “The Local Authority, in its capacity as the commissioner of alternative provision, has no intention to close any PRU provision locally.”

There was no supplementary question.

Question 11 to Councillor Lisa Chambers from Councillor Janet Craig
“What provision has been made for pupils at KS3 and 4 in Lowestoft who need Pupil Referral Units?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“In the Lowestoft area, provision for secondary school children is provided by The Harbour PRU, who currently support  24 Key Stage 3 learners, Old Warren House PRU which provides for 24 Key Stage 4 learners, and the Attic PRU, which provides for 40 learners. However, with the new service level agreements the PRUs have been requested to sign, the numbers for Key Stage 3 and Key Stage 4 learners will be increased by 18 places in this area.

The PRU places available to secondary aged learners in the Lowestoft area has therefore increased in the current academic year by 20%. We are also looking to expand Key Stage 3 and Key Stage 4 provision in the north of the county for more rural areas such as Stradbroke, Debenham, Saxmundham and Leiston.

In addition, The Attic PRU is expecting to open a Key Stage 3 and Key Stage 4 multi-disciplinary assessment centre for those pupils at risk of exclusion in the summer term. 

We have already identified the accommodation and will begin the recruitment process soon. This will provide further support for Key Stage 3 and Key Stage 4 students, for at least 10 to 15 learners at any one time. This development has been welcomed by the heads in the northern area.

We have managed to mitigate any reduction to Key Stage 2 provision in the north of the county caused by the reallocation of the Harbour PRU for Key Stage 3 - by commissioning an additional 12 places through our independent contracted provider ‘Include’. Through the previously mentioned service level agreements, we have asked the PRUs to increase the numbers on their roll by 20%. This will create an additional 25 full time spaces across the county for Key Stage 1 and Key Stage 2 students.

The new Strategic Commissioning Framework that is being implemented in the in the south, west and north of Suffolk is also considering the commissioning of more alternative provision once we have secured ‘best value’ from the provision we currently commission. There is strong representation from schools on all of the commissioning forums.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Janet Craig

“You say you have asked the PRUs to increase the numbers on their roll by 20%. Given that PRUs only work because the staff are able to give targeted attention to the challenging pupils at them, has the level of staff also been increased by 20% to ensure the pupils still get an effective service?”

Response from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“The PRUs have been asked to raise increase their roll by 20% for two reasons:

1)       All Key Stage 1 to 3 PRU in Suffolk have been generously funded and range from £26,533 per place to £30,939 per place. The national average as stated in the Charlie Taylor report (Improving Alternative Provision (2012) for a PRU place is between £12,000 to £18,000 per head. Therefore, our KS 1 to 3 PRUs are funded on average between £8,533 and £12,939 more per head than the top of the national rate. Because there is consistent evidence that PRUs funded on a lower rate are still able to produce ‘good’ or even ‘outstanding’ outcomes for vulnerable learners Schools/Academies and the LA are concerned that the current model does not represent ‘best value’. As we are not able to reduce the budgets of PRUs because of the Government’s Minimum Funding Guarantee the only way to reduce the per head cost is by increasing numbers within the provision.  With the 20% increase we are aiming to get the per head cost down to between £18,000 and £21,000 per pupil which is still higher than the national average. As PRUs nationally are able to provide the necessary staffing and evidence of good outcomes for vulnerable learners with a lower rate of funding we would expect Suffolk PRUs to be able to do likewise. 

Where we have Key Stage 4 PRUs that are already funded at the appropriate rate we have provided more funding to accommodate extra pupils.

2)       We will require additional flexibility for the new In Year Fair Access Panels so we have created a 40% buffer zone where AP can dip 20% below their PAN and 20% above their PAN without an impact on funding. This will enable them to maintain a stable staff team whilst also being responsive to need.”

Question 12 to Councillor Lisa Chambers from Councillor Sonia Barker
“Since September 2014, every school within Suffolk, maintained, free or academy, has a single point of contact. Could you inform the Council of the numbers of staff involved in this initiative, the number of visits per school, the length of time on average of each visit to each school and what action is undertaken to improve school performance as a result?” 

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“Several questions there, and I will do my best to address them all….

Every school in the county, with the exception of one, has had a half termly visit from a single point of contact since September. The one exception, an academy, has had a visit this term.

An historic criticism from some schools was that they did not have regular contact from the local authority. This work has addressed that complaint and now every school, irrespective of its designation, has regular contact from the council.

I can confirm that there are currently 36 staff members involved in this activity.

The length of time for each visit will vary depending on the circumstances in the school, but the average will be an hour.

As you are aware, the actions in each school will be different and the Single point of Contact visit is the starting point for wider support and challenge work with schools - Examples of follow up activity might include support in preparations for inspection, work scrutiny, support for teaching and learning, subject specific support, performance management as well as training and development activities.”

Supplementary question from Councillor Sonia Barker

“You mention in your answer that currently 36 members of staff undertake this task.  So how many schools does each member of staff contact on a termly basis and how is it organised – is it based on pyramids of schools for example to allow for cross referencing back at SCC?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

March 2015 SEO and LSEO deployment in Suffolk

	Locality Number


	Locality name
	Number of schools


	SEO coverage

	1


	Lowestoft and Waveney
	51
	100%

	2


	Central
	64
	100%

	3
	Coastal
	51
	100%

	4


	Ipswich South
	32
	100%

	5


	Ipswich North
	26
	100%

	6


	South Suffolk
	42
	99%*

	7


	West
	64
	100%


*1 secondary academy declines SEO visit risk rated R.

Number of SEOs and LSEOs in each locality

	
	1

Lowestoft and Waveney


	2

Central
	3

Coastal
	4

Ipswich 

SW
	5

Ipswich 

NE
	6

South 
	7

West

	Number of schools
	51
	64
	51
	32
	26
	42
	64

	Number of SEOs


	6

(4FTE)

(Max 12 schools per SEO)


	5

(Max 15 schools per SEO))

	4

(3FTE)

(Max 21 schools per SEO))
	5

(2.5 FTE)

(Max 7 schools per SEO))
	4

(3 FTE)

(Max 11 schools per SEO))
	6

(3FTE)

(Max 13 schools per SEO))
	6

(Max 17 schools per SEO))

	LSEO
	1
	1+1
	1
	1
	1
	1
	1+1




NB SEOs will be double counted in some instances because:

· Some SEOs are working in two localities with MATs and federations- impact consistency of contact

· LSEOs have started the SEO role – impact HTs say this model is effective based on feedback so far.

· Recent staff changes will impact on the deployment going forward.

The agenda always focuses on strategic priorities that will impact on strengthening school leadership. E.g. safeguarding; vulnerable pupils; meeting statutory requirements on school web sites; key messages to governors about published school data; impact of the School Sports Premium grant in primary schools and Raising Participation Age in secondary schools. The agenda is published in advance and a record of the meeting is shared with the school and used in the LA for monitoring purposes.”

Question 13 to Councillor Lisa Chambers from Councillor Helen Armitage
“What are the responsibilities of this Council to provide teachers for children who are excluded from school both permanently and temporarily, including the number of teaching hours that are to be given to each child?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“For a fixed period exclusion of more than five school days, the governing body (or the management committee in relation to pupils excluded from pupil referral units) must arrange suitable full-time education for any pupil of compulsory school age. This provision must begin no later than the sixth day of the exclusion. 

For permanent exclusions, in compliance with the Education and Inspections Act 2006, the local authority must arrange suitable full-time education for the pupil to begin no later than the sixth day of the exclusion. For Looked after Children, suitable full time education must be arranged within 24 hours of the permanent exclusion. This will be the pupil's ‘home’ authority in cases where the school is maintained by a different local authority. 

An appropriate curriculum is offered in line with statutory requirements, unless Section 19/3 of the 1996 Education Act applies:

•        24 hours for Reception Year to Year 10 students, across 10 regulated sessions

•        25 hours for Year 11 students, across 10 regulated sessions 

•        For students with a statement of SEN or EHC plan, the provision will be delivered in line with the hours directed in the statement in accordance with such statutory requirements that are enforced from time to time.

This does not have to be lessons taught by a teacher and can be a range of provision, particularly in Key Stage 4 where vocational training and other activities may be appropriate. All group alternative provision is managed and run by Pupil Referral Units or independent providers who are subject to Ofsted inspections. 

There are exceptions where we have advice from other agencies or a high risk level where a full time curriculum may not be suitable for the student. All of these cases are monitored carefully, and the student’s offer is increased as soon as they are able to access more education.”

Supplementary Question from Councillor Helen Armitage

“Given that I have been made aware of situations during this academic year where children have not received the statutory number of hours education whilst permanently excluded, allegedly due to lack of tutors or teachers, are there sufficient tutors or teachers to provide this service?”

Answer from Councillor Lisa Chambers

“Without knowing the individual pupil it is difficult to provide a comprehensive response to the question. There are a number of reasons why a pupil may not be accessing the full entitlement – for example: high level risk assessment so Tier 2 is not appropriate, although we would be working towards full time as soon as possible; parents want a reduced number of hours because they believe their child won’t cope or have refused the full time offer in grouped provision etc.   The team are not aware that education has not been provided because of a lack of tutors but we would require further detail in order to follow this matter up.”

Question 14 to Councillor Graham Newman from Councillor Sandra Gage
“How long will it be before the County Highways adopts a Permit Scheme to co-ordinate works on the highway?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

“I am supportive of the principle of a permit scheme, but to take it forward we need to fully understand the benefits and implications before we take a decision. We are doing this through the Highways PDP to ensure we are engaging a wide group of views and in the past the PDP, chaired superbly by Cllr Mary Evans, has been very successful in managing through other changes in Highways, some of which have been brought to the Cabinet for decisions.  

In terms of the likely timeframes then it is difficult to tell at this stage. Experience from other authorities suggests that a permit scheme takes approximately 18 months to develop and implement properly.” 
There was no supplementary question.
Question 15 to Councillor Graham Newman from Councillor Sandy Martin
“Given its now 10 working days from the end of the 2014/15 financial year, how close is the County Council to getting its entire planned highway maintenance works completed as promised?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

“The maintenance programme for 2014/15 will be substantially completed by the end of this month. This includes the severe weather and pothole challenge funding, totally nearly £6 million, neither of which were part of the original 14/15 programme, and where Central Government required the monies to be spent within the financial year.

There is a small amount of weather sensitive work remaining to be completed early in the new financial year and a few individual schemes which have slipped for a variety of reasons. The overall impact has been managed by re-profiling the 3-year rolling programme of works.”
Supplementary question from Councillor Sandy Martin

“As you promised that the whole of the backlog would be cleared by the end of the financial year, can you now give us a new date by which you are prepared to promise that it will be cleared?”

Answer from Councillor Graham Newman

There appear to be two separate issues being conflated in this follow up question.  These are delivery of the 2014/15 maintenance programme, which was the subject of the original question, and dealing with the backlog of small scale works of various types (known as the P4 order backlog).

These two issues are of a different nature and scale.  The backlog of P4 orders represented some 853 small scale projects with a value of around £1.5M.  The 2014/15 capital maintenance programme totalled some £29M including the severe weather and pothole challenge funding from central government, of nearly £6M.

The position on the “P4 backlog” is that 782 have been completed with a further 23 in progress and/or due for completion by the end of April.  A further 10 have already been scheduled for May.

There are various reasons for the extended timescales for the small number left.  These include:

Engagement required with Highways England (formerly the Highways Agency);

Works rescheduled do to clashes with other planned work in the vicinity or affecting diversions routes.

Work started but aborted due to unforeseen issues on the site.

Further design or documentation being completed before work can start.

Having completed the vast majority of projects, attention is being focussed on the specific issues associated with each remaining project to get them completed as soon as possible.

Turning to the 2014/15 planned maintenance programme, I’m pleased to say that the severe weather and pothole challenge programmes, which were late additions to the programme of works, have been completed , enabling us to claim the full amounts which central government awarded to Suffolk to be spent within the 2014/15 financial year.  Outside of this approximately £1M of work from the £16M road surfacing programme for 2014/15 has been reprogrammed into 2015/16 for a variety of reasons.  Reasons include weather sensitivity of some operations, co-ordination with other works and the pressure on road space for works in the last few months of 2014/15.”
Question 16 to Councillor Jenny Antill from Councillor Len Jacklin
“Can the Portfolio Holder tell me how much Suffolk County Council sold the site of Worlingham Primary School for?”

Answer from Councillor Jenny Antill

“The current Worlingham CEVC Primary School is now located at the former middle school.  This site was transferred from SCC to the Diocese who then transferred the old primary site to SCC.

 

We are currently working to achieve all Department for Education approvals for the disposal of the former Primary site.  Also the Waveney planning policy is that we must offer to the community any former community use site before alternative non-community uses will be considered.   SCC have been in discussions with the Worlingham Community Facility (charity) for some time about proposals to transfer the site to this organisation, which intends to use the site to provide a new community hall.  These discussions are ongoing.”

There was no supplementary question.
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